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FEDERAL SURPLUS PROPERTY TO BE USED BY
STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENTS FOR COR-
RECTIONAL FACILITIES

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 21, 1982

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
GOVERNMENT ACTIVITIES AND
TRANSPORTATION SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:07 a.m., in room
2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John L. Burton (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives John L. Burton, Ted Weiss, Robert S.
Walker, Raymond J. McGrath, and Hal Daub.

Also present: David A. Caney, staff director; Miles Q. Romney, -
counsel; Cecelia Morton, clerk; and Rachel Halterman, minority -

professional staff, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. BurToN. The subcommittee will come to order.

The hearing this morning is to consider two bills which would
permit Federal surplus real property and related personal property
to be transferred without cost to State and local governments
which would then develop and use the property for correctional fa-
cility purposes.

The Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 al-
ready provides authority to give local public organizations surplus
real estate to be used for schools, hospitals, parks, or historic
monuments.

The two bills before us would amend the Federal Property Act by
adding the further purpose of correctional facility use.

Last year the Attorney General’s task force on violent crime
noted that many States were under court order or threat of court
order to alleviate prison overcrowding. It recommended available
Federal property be transferred, even if on a temporary basis, to
relieve urgent needs. A_

After noting that the Federal Property Act provided for no-cost
transfers for schools, hospitals, parks, and histeric monuments, the
report recommended that the act be amended to permit a similar
arrangement to make property available for correctional purposes.

The pending legislation stems from that recommendation. The
Senate’s version of H.R. 4450 was recently reported by the Senate
Governmental Affairs Committee with amendments supported by
the present administration.
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) ittee’ dments

ially the Senate committee’s amen :

b I’;He{:tsegl'zlz ifr?éﬁiges Si(::g)l?hg format used for other cost-free trans
fel; ;rograms in section 203(k) of the a?;.1 ow:]
[The bills, H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028, follow:
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. EEHR. 4450

To. authorize the donation of surplus property to any State for the construction
and modernization of criminal justice facilities.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

SEPTEMBER 9, 1981
Mr. ZEFERETTI introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
S Committee on Government Operations

To authorize the donation of surplus property to any State for

the construction and modernization of eriming] justice

facilities.
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and. House of Represenia-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
u : 3 That section 203 of the Federal Property and Administrative
e 4 Services Act of 1949 (40 U.S.C. 484) is amended by adding
’ ; 5 at the end thereof the following new subsection:
6 “(p)(1) The Administrator shall, upon the recommends.

7 tion of the Attorney Genersl, donate surplus property to any

.

8 State or municipality for the construction and modernization
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of criminal justice facilities. Such donation shall be without

" cost to the State except for the costs of care and handling of

such property.

“/(2) Surplus property recommended for donation by the
Attorney General under paragraph (1) of this subsection may
be disposed of only in accordance with the provisions of this
subsection.

“/(8) For purposes of this subsection:

7“(A) The term ‘construction’ includes the prepara-

tion of drawings and specifications for criminal justice

facilities; erecting, building, acquiring, altering, remod-

eling, improving, or extending such facilities; and the
inspection and supervision of the construction of such
facilities. Such term does not include interest in land or
off-site improvements.

“(B) The term ‘criminal justice facilities’ means—

“@1) court facilities;

“(ii) law enforcement facilities including facil-
ities used for police training;

“(ii)) facilities used for the prosecution of
criminal offenses and for public legal defender ac-
tivities;

“(iv) facilities used for probation or parole

authorities or for preadjudication and postadjudi-
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cation of offenders or for the supervision of parol-
ees;

~“(v) facilities used for juveniles who have
been adjudicated delinquent or who are neglected
juveniles awaiting trial or for juveniles receiving
care or treatment;

“(vi) facilities used for the treatment, preven-
tion, control, or reduction of narcotic addiction;

“(vii) correctional facilities; and

“(viii) any other facility used for any criminal
justice purpose in the State.

“(C) The term ‘facilities’ means any buildings and
related facilities, initial equipment, machinery, and util-
ities necessary or appropriate for the criminal justice
purpose for which the pdrticular building was con-
structed.

“D) The term ‘modernization’ mean- any pro-
gram or project designed to improve the operation of
criminal jﬁstice facilities in any State, including proj-
ects designed to improve the care of and the rehabilita-
tion of individuals subject to the criminal justice
system.

“(E) The term ‘State’ means each of the several
States, the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of

Puerto Rico, Guam, American Samoa, the Virgin Is-
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lands, the Trust Territery of the Pacific Islands, and
| : i
the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Tslands.”. o

permit the disposal of surplus property to States and local governments for

7 To amend the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 to
j ,
3 correctional facility use.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MarcH 31, 1982

: £ Mr. ZEFERETTI (for himself and JorN L. BurTON) introduced the following bill;
: ' which was referred to the Committee on Government Operations

I

A BILL

To amend the Federal Property and Administrative Services
Act of 1949 to permit the disposal of surplus property to
States and local governments for correctional facility use.

R

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

= 2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
’ 3 That section 203(k) of the Federal Property zihd Administra—

Zf | tive Services Act of 1949 is aniended by redeSignating sub-

section (4) asﬁ subsecti-on‘(5) and by insertihg before such sub-

section the following new subsection:

“(4) Under such regulations as he may prescribe, the
JJ 5 ' . a . . . . . . ) . i
’ Administrator is authorized, in his discretion, to assign to the

© W =1 O Ot =

“; (.

Attorney General for disposal such surplus real and related
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1 personal property as is recommended by the Attorney {Gener-
9 al as needed for correctional facility use.
3 “(A) .Subject to the disapproval of the Administrator
4 within thirty days after notice to him by the Attorney Gener-
5 al of a proposed transfer of property for correctional facility
6 use, the Attorney General, through such officers or employ-
7 ees of the Department of Justice as he may designate, may
8 sell or lease to any State, political subdivision or instrumen-
9 tality thereof, or municipality such real and related personal
10 property for such correctional facility use as the Attorney
11 General has determined to be suitable or desirable for an ap-
12 propriate program Or project for the care or rehabilitation of
18 criminal offenders.
14 «(B) In fixing the sale or lease value of property to be
15 disposed of under paragraph (A) of thm subéection, the Attor-
16 ney General shall take into consideration any benefit which
17 has accrued or may accrue to the United. States from the use
18 of such property by any such State, political subdivision, in-

19 strumentality, or municipality.

20 “(C) The deed of conveyance of any surplus real proper-
91 ty disposed of under the provisions of this subsection—

22 ¢() shall provide that all such property shall be
23 used and maintained for the purpose for which it was
24 conveyed in perpetuity, and that in the event thz;t such
25 property ceases to be used or maintained for such pur-
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pose during such period, all or any portion of such
property shall in its then existing condition, at the
option of the United States, revert to the United
States; and

“(ii) may contain such additional terms, reserva-
tion, restrictions, and conditions as may be determined
by the Attorney General to be necessary to safeguard
the interests of the United States.
“(D) With respect to any property transferred to any
State, political subdivision or instrumentality thereof, or mu-
nicipality under this subsection, the Administrator, in consul-
tation with the Attorney Greneral, is authorized and directed
to exercise the authority and carry out the functions de-
seribed in clauses (i), (ii), and (iil) of subsection (5). 1

“(E) The term ‘State’ as used in this subsection{includes
the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puertoyl"Rico,

and the territories and possessions of the United States.”.
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Mr. Burton. We will receive testimony today on several aspects

islation: .
Of(‘c)l;llia piggoszgklggi;d, need, and justification of the proposed new

au,tI:‘Y‘::: ltt?ge agency organization, procedures, and criteria to imple-
‘nd monitor such a program; .
m?l%frzg estimated size and cost of such a program, 1:;md 1 for cor-
Four, ‘what existing authority has been or could be used !

" rectional facilities.

i i islati have with us the
) th our study of this legislation, we ,
?r?cih eallp :;o:lv;ors of the House and Senate bills, Repaesenilzatn(r)t;
%;o Cp Zeferetti of New York and Senator Charles E. Grassley
o i U.S. Department of
e wi t from witnesses from the U.S5. 1 '
J Wtiec:v 133151 i‘igrg e;{he General Services Adm1n1sfcrat10n. F;ck)lllo&g;%
t}l::t we are pleased to have both legislatwe officials fro‘r[n ke State
f California and a representative of the .New Yor ate
?)epartmeht of Corrections. We will conclude with testimony
s i .stinguished colleague from New
today is our distinguishe \ m N
Y(gllir gﬁ v{legl eé? Zefeg;tti. He is the sponsor of this legislation.

It is nice to have you with us today.
You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. LEO C. ZEFERETT], A REPRE:gggﬁ';‘)IINEIég
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK, o
BY KAREN ERICA JOHNEON, LEGISLATIVE ASSIST

or1. Thank you, Mr. phairman. .
I(gllféi‘?‘g:gEBurton andydistinguxghed members of the suﬁclgmﬁlsto
tee. I am very pleased to testify in favor of leglsla%lo(lil, LR, 415)
nd H.R. 6028, to facilitate the donation of surplus Fe era;tp cfion
?y to én.y Sta’te or unit of local govefrnr.rll.ipt for the constru
ization of criminal justice facilities. |
anId ‘I;Ivl:gf rg Z?ai(e this opportunity to thank you per}slogalg, ll\gé;
Chairman, for your commitment to this hearing on such timeiy
ls%?i(;gﬁ overcrowding is a problem rapidly reaching crisgs pgg%?g-_
tions and is pervasive throughout the Nation. ngher r'at?gns vio,
lent crime have caused increased prosecutions and conviCtions,
es. _
lor’ll‘g}?il;tsﬁrrllﬁgc States are currently under c?urt order tf re&eg;z
overcrowded conditions. Many State and local (g);;%c?;)%i ai}cr:se ome
red to meet these new pressures and ! .
%islé?ggf pr?ew facilities fast enough to accommodate 1ncreasing
priﬁggofgﬁgimrﬁi Bureau of Justice Staé:sistic(si, St%cebgifggfcié%sbl‘lfilﬁa
i i in tents and preta ild-
had to resort to housing prisoners in prefabr e it
i ' ble-bunking and early release. Some i
E)g:sarrxlgwtqhggge about twice their fateii. c_alpamtles. Other States
ly heavily on space 1n local jaus. . ]
ha%ﬁgl ;?n?gols‘z }(’)f this 1%gislation is to provide some relief of the fi

nancial burden States face as they respond to increases in crime by
expanding their correctional systems.
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As introduced, H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028 amend section 203 of the
Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949, to au-
thorize the donation of surplus property to any State for the con-
struction and modernization of criminal justice facilities.

Under present law, States may obtain surplus property for crimi-
nal justice use only through leasing agreements or negotiated sales.

Passage of this legislation would permit criminal justice purposes
to join the small number of activities now eligible to receive sur-
plus real property free or at a discounted rate. These are health
and education, parks and recreation, public airports, historic pur-
poses, and fish and wildlife.

The legislation, Mr. Chairman, as you are aware, embodies one
%f the recommendations of the President’s Task Force on Violent

rime.

President Reagan, in his speech before the International Associ-
ation of Chiefs of Police Conference in New Orleans last Septem-
ber, indicated his support for such transfer of Federal property.

As a result, the Attorney General has established a national
clearinghouse on surplus Federal property suitable for use by cor-
rections. The clearinghouse is established within the Federal
Bureau of Prisons.

The transfer of surplus Federal property for use by corrections is
not entirely new, Mr. Chairman. The State of Washington current-
ly has a lease arrangement with the Federal Government for
McNeil Island, a former Federal prison, and is currently reimburs-
ing the Federal Government $36,000 a month to use McNeil Island
as a State prison.

Under the provisions of H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028, such transfer of
unused Federal facilities could be conveyed at no cost to States for
such correctional use.

In fairness to State and localities which may choose to acquire
surplus Federal property for correctional use, it should be pointed
out that such transfers are not in themselves giveaways.

The Federal radar facility in Watertown, N.Y.—my home State—
was recently leased to the State of New York as a medium security
facility for 200 persons. New York State officials estimated that it
will take 6 months and cost $4.5 million to convert the property for
correctional use. That is no small investment for a State under the
pressure of fiscal austerity.

The State’s prison system now has approximately 2,000 more in-
mates than it was built to accommodate. Of total U.S. expenditures
for fisca! year 1979, approximately $6 billion was spent on correc-
tions activities. Fifty-nine percent was expended by local authori-
ties. State governments spent approximately $3.4 billion on correc-
tions activities.

Mr. Chairman and members of this subcommitiee, I urge you to
act favorably upon the merits of this legisiation. While it will not
solve the prison crisis over the long term, it does promise to broad-
en the alternatives currently available to States and localities as
they seek to find ways to constitutionally and humanely confine
the increasing numbers of offenders being sentenced.

I might add, Mr. Chairman, that we have 55 ~osponsors in the
House. The legislation has been endorsed by the National Gover-
nors Association, the American Correctional Association, and this
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i on
bill was unanimously reported out by the Senate Committee
G()Ive;f;lrlrllgnfiakleAfgagga one other comment. Prior to becoming a

in law enforcement and
ess, 1 spent over 24 years In law :
1214?11121?511" g(f)gs?:ngrof that was in the New York City Department o
Correctio&l?e;'gf e:é one that has witnessed insurrection arégoglde
h Ild(iig of hostages, and as one that has W_1tn.esse.d til;}’?lgt(i)gr?; rowd:
i and unsafe conditions bring mayhem inside I(Iilsdl utior , 1 can
1r;g to you that a form of help is desperately neela{ % L oryi one o
ihzse institutions, Whet?er theé%f 1;: %lahl\Ifi?ngorthe yl ﬁ’r o e
ut as far we . , -
?:{I%I;I&f{desga?a}?rm?er capacity to the point that they all become pres
S s i these kinds of pressures, we are
find some solutions to the ’
goglélefs gﬁdngurselves in some dire straits as we go on and as
ime 1 in our Nation. . . .
Cr&r%igzir;iieiolr the opportunity to testify tl.fus morning.
[Mr. Zeferetti’s prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT
OF

HONORABLE LEO C. ZEFERETTI

Chairman Burton and distinguished members of the Subcommittee,
I am very pleased to testify in favor of legislation (H.R. 4450
and H.R. 6028) to facilitate the donation of surplus federal

property to any state or unit of local government for the construct-

ion and modernization of criminal justice facilities. I want to

take this opportunity to thank you persomally, M. Chairman, for

yoﬁr commitment to this hearing on such timely legislation.
Prison overcrowding is a problem rapidly reaching crisis

proportions and is pervasive throughout the Nation. Higher rates

of violent crime have caused increased prosecutions and convictions,

and longer sentences. Thirty-nine (39) states are currently under

court order to relieve overcrowded conditions. Many state and

local correctional systems are unprepared. to meet these new pressures
and ‘fail to finance and construct new facilities fast enough to

accommodate increasing prison polulations. According to the

Bureau of Justice Statistics, state officials have had to resort

to housing prisoners in tents and prefabricated buildings and to

double-bunking and early release. Some state institutions now

house about twice their rated capacities. Other states have had

to rely heavily on space in local jails. The purpose of this
legislation is to provide some relief of the financial burden
states face as they respond to increases in crime by expanding

their correctional systems.

11~220 0 ~ 83 - 2
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As introduced, H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028 amend Section 203
of the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 949,
to authorize the donation of surplus property to any state for
the construction and modernization of criminal justice facilities.
Under present law, states may obtain surplus property for criminal
justice use only through leasing agreements or negotiated sales.
Passage of this legislation would permit criminal justice purposes
to join the small number of activities now eligible to receive
surplus real property free or at a discounted rate. These are:
health and education; parks and recreation; public airports;
historic purposes; and fish and wildlife.

The legislation, Mr. Chairman, as you are aware embodies
one of the recommendations of the President's Task Force on
Viclent Crime. President Reagan, in his speech before the
Intérnational Association of Chiefs of Police Conference in New
Orleans last September, indicated his support for such transfer
of féderal property. As a result, the Attorney General has
established a national clearinghouse on surplus federal property
suitable for use by corrections. This clearinghouse is estab1i§hed
within the Federal Bureau of Prisons.

The transfer of surplus fedéral property for use by corrections
is not entirely new, Mr. Chairman. ?he State of Washington
currently has a lease arrangement with the federal government for

McNeil Island, 'a former federal prison and is currently reimbursing

-+
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the federal government $36,000 a month to use McNeil Island as

a state prison. Under the provisions of H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028,
such transfer of unused federal facilities could be conveyed at
no cost to states for such correctional use.

In fairness to states and localities that may choose to
acquire surplus federal property for correctional. use, it should
be pointed out that such transférs are not in themselves giveaways.
The federal radar faciiity in Watertown, New York (my home séate)
was recently leased to the State of New York as a medium security
facility for 200 persohs. New York State officials estimate that
it will take six and cost $4.5 million to convert the property
for correctional use. That is no small investment for a state
under the pressure of fiscal austerity -- the state's prison system
now has approximately 2,000 more inmates than it was built to
accommodate. Of total U.S. expenditures for fiscal year 1979,
approximately $6 biliion was spent on corrections activities.
Fifty-nine (59%) was expended by local authorities. State
governments spent approximately $3.4 billion on corrections
activities.

Mr. Chairman and members of this subcommittee, I urge you
to act favorably upon the merits of this legislation. Wwhile it
will not solve the prison crisis over the long term, it does
promise to broaden the alternatives currently available to states
and localities as they seek to find ways to constitgtionally and
humanely confine the increasing numbers of offenders being sentenced.

Thank you véry much.
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Mr. BurtoN. Thank you very much, Mr. Zeferetti.

I have three very quick questions.

As prime sponsor of the legislation, do you see any significant
differences between the two measures? The first bill was intro-
duced by you and the second is reintroduced.

Mr. ZerererTi. Mr. Chairman, H.R. 4450 lends itself to give a
more clear cut priority to correctional services alone. I think H.R.
6028 was drafted to conforra more with the existing law.

Mr. BurtoNn. Yes; thank you.

H.R. 6028 tracks existing law and pretty much puts correctional
institutions onto the laundry list of qualifying organizations. Do
you feel that this could help the implementation of it, given the
workings of the bureaucracy?

They do not have to treat it as something new. They can just do
it the way they do the others.

Mr. ZerFereTTI. I think it allows the subcommittee some flexibil-
ity so that we can mark up a bill which will work and meets an
urgent need.

I am concerned with getting a bill going. I think the need is that
great. I understand the need to incorporate the two bills so that we
will get the support we are looking for along the way.

Mr. BurtoN. Thank you. Mr. Walker?

Mr. WaALkER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Do I understand correctly that your point is that you think
prison construction should be included on the list that presently is
available for surplus property—health, education, parks and recre-
ation, public airports—that you are endorsing the bills as a way of
accomplishing this—that you are not particularly endorsing the
mechanism?

If I understood your response a moment ago, it is that you think
the present mechanism is probably better simply because every-
body knows how to do that; is that right?

Mr. ZerererTI. I think that, but more importantly I think that
corrections at this point should get some priority.

I think the language can be defined in such a way that if we
have Federal surplus property which had already been used for
correctional services, for example if we have a stockade in place
that is part of an Army facility—I think that should be given
priority to the correctional services immediately so that they can
be transferred as an immediate item for use.

I think again the language can reflect this price use priority.

Mr. WaALKER. Is that a priority over the things we have previous-
ly designated?

Mr. ZerFereTTL. Yes; I would personally favor that myself. I feel
that only in that way can we draw attention to the need for the

correctional services.

If you have to look at a building which is already a correctional
facility within a structure of a Federal building, to start looking at
that so far as a library is concerned or some other use I think
would be a waste of that particular property.

I think that property at least should be given some priority for
the correctional services to have access to it.
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Mr. WaLkeR. Would the same ohi i

. _J uld the philosophy necessarily extend
piece of open land-wl_nch is being considered for a vgrietyegf 11;(1)11::f
pqs\gs, 1é1clud1ng bulldlpg a jail on it if it were donated?

Mr. ZEFERETTI. | think if it meets the needs of that particula
area for the construction of a prison; yes. '

ﬁr. \éVALKER. g‘hank you, Mr. Chairman.

r. BURTON. So, what you are saying is that if th i
?hFederal correctional institution or an Armed Foigre}slz‘gic‘ivc}alng
th:tcgﬁg zsp?;i eui?‘d to ?all them—do you see a difference between
what o surplus land which might go to a State to build

Mr. ZerFereTrTI. For argument’s sake, i
' . e, in New J i
Dlﬁ area they had_a stockade inside the Fort Dix fglc':si?i{y%n the Fort
” 1s aiready built. It already has the equipment for correctional
rvices to take over, to modernize, renovate in such a way that it

would be a 1 . . .
they Want? ower cost to make it into whatever kind of institution

The mo ' ish it i
institklll tionl.ley spent would be a lot cheaper to refurbish it into an
Mr. BurtoN. What sort of in i
TON. at ot mput should a local communi
?f]’l' :qmethn_lg like this? If 1t is a school or park they all vlvlgllct::gn?ea;’te
1t 1S a prison, at least in our State, most of them are located out
onLtl;e edge of nowhere. seou
o £ . » ..
ol us take Fort Dix as an example. That is in New Jersey; cor-
ﬁr. ZBEFERETTI. That is right.
I. BURTON. Let us say the people in the co iti
_ . mmunitie
Fo‘%hlz;xkrir;laay I;‘O.t look too happily upon a prison being the:e.a round
e of input should lecal communities have, in your Jjudg-
Mr. ZeFereTTL If it is Federal
TTI. . property that already had ili-
ty, an Army installation or some prior use for militgry se?vi%g l.llls

local official would have some input.

I think if you are talkin ili i
] g one facility that is already th
ﬁ?ektgﬁg n“z;oualsd Mngt V};’a\ﬁi an};lr problem with it. But I th‘?nk i?r;’og
ing, - walker has suggested, a piece of vacant -
erty, I think you are going to have to bring everybody on e::r}lle Il)gggl

level into th i : .
roquests ose discussions and when it comes to those kinds of

going to say: “Hey, fellows, here it is.”
Mr. gURTON. Thj? State could do it.
T: 4EFERETTL. Yes; but local government still will ha t
g)éeA ntl w}_lateyer the request is. If you go through thev i)rgcglszyo?“
oa urning it down, it goes to the State, but local government
Still has some say as to where it is going to end up.
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I think as long as we follow those procedures, then there are
safeguards for the citizens of these areas. It allows them to com-
ment either for or against.

Mr. BurtoN. Thank you very much.

Mr. ZeFERETTL Thank you. , ‘

Mr. BurtoN. Before calling our next witness, I would like to
place into the record testimony by Gov. Robert List, chairman of
the Committee on Criminal Justice and Public Protection of the
National Governors’ Association.

Without objection, so ordered.

[The statement follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF Gov. ROBERT List, CHAIRMAN, COMI\/,II’I'I'EE ON CRIMINAL
JUSTICE AND PuBLIC ProteCTION, NATIONAL GOVERNORS AssociaTioN

TESTIMONY
IN
SUPPORT OF THE SURPLUS PROPERTY BILL
. * !
The most immediate problem facing the criminal Justice systems

in the different states is the 1ack.of prison bed space. At the present
time, some 41 states and territories are facing court orders due basically
to conditions of overcrowding. A recent survey of Governors conducted by
the National Governors' Association revealed that their top criminal justice
priority ds prison overcrowding and the cost of prisdn,construction"
and remodeling.

< The problem in corrections has been developing over the last decade.

It is a function of the "get-tough" policies promoted by other parts of
the criminal justice and legal system. For example, the.violent crime
rate increased'annually from 1971 through 1980 by an average of 5 percent.
The rate rose from 396 per 100,000 persons in 1971 to 581 per 100,000 in
1980. A national opinion poll showed that by 1975, 70 percent of the
respondents saw crime increasing in their area and 55 percent felt more
uneasy about their personal safety. Another 1975 national crime survey in
thirteen major cities found 63 percent of the respondents reporting that their
chances of being attacked or robbed had gone up in the past few years.
Forty-nine'pgfggnp of these same respondents said they had limited or
changed their ;;t;vities because of crime and thought thaé 87 percent

of people in general had done so (Ohlin, 1982).

Public attitudes also shifted.toward a more punitive stance toward
criminals. Moreover, they blamed the performance of the courts for being
"soft" on criminals. In a survey, the percentage of citizens who thought
that the courts did not deal harshly enough with criminals increased

steadily from 66 percent in 1972 to 83 percent in 1977. The message
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reflects a public demand for increasingly severe' and rigorous sentencing

policies that would result in more incarceration of convicted offenders than

has been true in the past.

Public policy beﬁan to reflect public opinion in a re-examination
of correctional policy. There was. an eroding faith in rehabilitation
programs as a way of controlling the crime problem. Also, cuestions were
raised about the goals of punishment, and the effectiveness of our
sentencing, penal and parole system.

All of this added to the pressures on the corrections system,

which in many cases was saddled with inadequate facilities. In the state

-

. of Utah for example, the total number of inmates in prison increased

from 1978 to 1981 by 38 percent, but there was no increase in bed
space. Inmates were housed in available space at a facility built in
1952 when the state's population was about half of what it is today.

The state is in the process of constructing a new prison.

In Illinois, the prison sitoation is reassessed almost daily.

Since 1977, the state has spent $87 millicn in capital funds to add
prison beds to the adult corrections system. Some 3,500 beds were
added, which brought- the total to'lB,SbO bed spaces in the adult
cortections:sﬁstem. 4 )

| From 1975 to 1980, New York State added almost 5,000 beds to the
correctional.system at a cost of $54.4 million. The inmate populatioc
increased by 87 percent from 1972 to 1981. The expansion plan for the
state, based on prison inmate population projections, anticipates an
inmate popolation es higt as 25,600 by 1986. The cost of renovation and

construction over this period has been estimated to be over $331 million.
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These are a few examples that show the magnitude of overcrowding
and prison bed space shortage. In 1978, there existed a shortage of
over 68,000 prison bed spaces. That number has almost doubled since then
(Table I gives a state cooparison of the space shortage problem.)

Furthermore,* as overcrawding becomes.gnmanageable, state correctional

authorities are frequently forced to house state prisoners in local
Jails. In 1979, this occurred in fifteen states. A total of. 64,000
such prisoners Tepresented more than 2 percent of the state prisoner
population. This backup of state-sentenced prisoners in local jails
has not only strained those facilities beyond capacity, but has created

difficult control and budgetary problems for'jail administrators.

Facing this problem, the nation's Governors conducted a work

session at their recent winter meeting about the crisis in Goxrrections. Several

Governors pointed out the steps that they are taking to deal with the
problems of ptiSOn bed space shortage. Some are using available space
in neighboring states. Some are able to temporarily use federal
facilities. However, all Governors at the.work session were searching
for some permanent solution .to the prison overcrowding problem,

We appreciate what this Administration has done in helping Governors
deal with the prison problem. The Attorney General's Task Force on
Viclent Crime gave top priority to the problem of prison bed space shortage
and the general problems of corrections. It recommended that the National
Corrections Academy provide training to state and local correctional
managers. The Task Force also recommended that federal prisons should:
be allowed to house more state inmates.

Finally, and most Important for this hearing, the Task Force
recommended that federal surplus property be made -gvailable.tq states.

for use as corrections facilities. The National Governors! Association

- offers strong suppart for this recommendation. Given the fact that many
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states are experiencing serious financial problems, the donation of surplus

federal property would assist in dealing with the prison bed space shortage Hhexe ne
cessary and appropriate, capital constr
| uction, renovation and

e

problem, because states could use available state resources to -renovate conversion
of facilities for prisonsand jail
s should be supperted.

and make the roperty habitable.
e property The Natiomal Governors' Association commends the Attorney General's

e S 2 A

. ) ol
Furthermore, the donation of federal surplus property (depending on ; b - .
’ . ' L Task Force on Violent, Crime for its recognition of the magnitude of
the condition and the type of property) makes available i 3 this proble :
: % m. We support proposals to make available surplus federal
{mmediately 2 method of dealing with the bed space shortage problem. . % property f v
- . - % perty for use as corrections facilities, open ‘the national
It would take several years to urchase and construct new facilities: 7 o
y pux %f corrections academy for training state and local correctional
i
However, according to the condition of the property, it could be made i managers
e for t g ) ) . §« gers, and allow federal prisons tO.house state inmates.
habitable for inmates in several months. 2 F
% inally,.the Naticnal Governors' Association-stands ready to work with this
- In closing the policy adopted at our winter meeting gives an overall { c
] ., 1 § OT?ittee and the Administration in implementing this legislation. We |
summary of our position on corrections. It states: 3 i bel .
§ % ieve that it is necessary and needed at the present time. Our
"rThe lack of adequate custodial space in the nation's prisons and § i
i prisons a
% ! re becoming more crowded each day, and we must do something
jails is cleafly detrimental to the administration of justice. It 3 % about this situation.
affects the criminal justice system's response to those criminals who b .
, i Thank you for allowing the National Governmors' Association the
- iy
have been apprehended, prosecuted and convicted., It also affects the g» opportunity to testify on this important issue: ;
environment and programs within correctional institutions and is a ! %
. 1 1
. ' 13
major contributing factor to the inadequate physical conditions and Y i
. , ;
tensions which characterize our prisons and jails.” ?
i":i:. -
The public must be petter informed, about this problem so that it !
will support needed responses, including the provision of adequate 5
prison space. States and localities must have adequate prison and '
jail space to confine offenders who are deemed to be a serious risk to
the public. Priority use of available space should be given to the . i b
i
confinement of such offenders, and inmate clagsification systems should L
be used to this end. Where offenders pose no serious danger to the
nE

community and jncarceration is not the indicated sanction, states and

o e TR 5

localities‘should alleviate prison and jail overcrowding through the

development and use of‘alternatives"to pretrial detention, jail and prisom.
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TABLE I

PRISQONERS UNDER. JURISDICTICN OF SELECT STATE CORRECTIONAL AUTHORITIES
YEAR END 1978 AND 198C

Incarcera- State State

tion Rate Prison Prison Confinement Court Order .
State per Population Population % Units or Individval 1. Space Shortage
State Population (1) 100,000 1980 (2) 1978 (3) Change 1978 (4) (7) Litigation (5) 2. Conditions (6)
United States - 226,504,825 145 304,759 268,189 +13.64 200,100 .
Texas 14,228,383 210 . 29,886 23,850 +25,3%1 9,015 yes &2
California 23,668,562 104 24,579 18,670 +24,.78 13,631 yes r&2
New York 17,557,288 124 2),819 11,830 +84.44 10,856 no ‘- ,
Florida 9,739,992 213 20,742 16,912 +22.65 5,447 yes 1
North Carolina 5,874,429 262 15,382 10,559 +45.68 1,876 yes l1&2
Michigan : 9,258,344 164 15,158 13,271 414,22 9,728 yes 1
Ohio 10,797,419 123 13,256 12,159 +9.02 7,350 . yes ls2 |
Illinois 11,418,461 115 13,104 10,515 +24,62 7,141 yes la2
Georgia 5,464,265 218 11,932 8,751 +36.35 2,647 yes ls&2
Virginia 5,346,279 - 167 8,920 5,563 +60.35 3,274 yes ls2:
Vermont 511,456 93 476 118 +303.90 "101 prison closed e
Colorado 2,888,834 96 2,784 1,709 1-63.08 ’ 1,709 ‘yes 182
Idaho 943,935 87 817 697. +17.31 473. no -
Iowa - 2,913,387 86 2,512 1,772 +41.76 1,760 yes 1l &2
Kansas 2,363,208 106 2,494 ‘2,138 - +16.67 1,918 no -
Maine 1,124,660 74 829 665 +31.10 621 yes . l&2
Arizona 2,717,866 170 4,607 1,809 +154.51 989 yes ls2
Nevada 799,184 230 1,839 1,248 +47.48 730 yes 1&2
New Mexico 1,299,968 114 1,478 1,483 -.31 482 yes l&2
Tennessee 4,590,750 153 7,023 4,366 +60.86 1,908 yes 1&2
(1) 1980 Census of Population and Housing Advance Report, Bureau of the Census, April 1981. :
(2) Prisoners in 1980, Bulletin, Bureau of Justice Statistics. May 1981.  These represent preliminary figures and are .
subject to change. :

(3) American Prisons and Jails, Volume IX, Conditions and Costs of Confinement, National Institute of Justice, Octobéer 1980.
(4) 1Ibid. )
(5) NGA staff Paper.
(6) 1bid. o v
(7) Confinement units are defined as single cells with less than 120 sq. ft. and all other areas utilized for confinement

purposes (dormitories, dayrooms, etc.) utilizing 60 sqg. ft. asuone: confinement unit.
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STATE RANKING FOR PRISON POPULATIONS IN 1980

Pbpulation
Rank

Prison General

Individual State's Individual State's

1980 Prison % of 1980°National

Individual State's Individual State's
3 of 1980 National

1980 General

State Population (1) State Prison gopulation Population (2) Gereral Fopulation

1 3 *rexas 29,886 9.806 : 14,228,383 6.282
2 1 *california 24,579 8.065 23,668,562 10.449
3 2 New York 21,819 7.159 17,557,288 7.751
4 7 *Florida 20,742 6.806 9,739,992 4.300
5 10 *North Caxolina ; 15,382 5.047 5,874,429 2.594
6 8 *Michigan 15,158 4.974 9,258,344 '4.087
7 6 *Ohio 13,256 4.350 10,797,419 4.767
8 5 *11linois 13,104 4.300 11,418,461 5.041
9 13 *Gebrgia 11,932 3.915 5,464,265 2.412
10 14 *virginia 8,920 2.927 5,346,279 2.360
SUBTOTAL 174,778 57.349 113,353,422 50.043

11 19 *Louisiana 8,661 2.842 4,203,972 1.856
12 4 Pennsylvania 8,153 2.675 " 11,866,728 5.239
13 24 . *south Carolina 7,862 2.580 3,119,208 1.377
14 18 *Maryland 7,731 2.537 4,216,446 1.862
15 17 *Tennessee 7,023 2.304 4,590,750 2.027
16 12 *Indiana 6,683 2.193 5,490,179 2.424
17 9 New Jersey 6,087 1.997 7,364,158 3.251
18 22 *Alabama 5,961 1.956 3,890,061 1.717
19 15 *Misgouri 5,524 1.813 4,917,444 2.171
20 26 *oklahoma 4,648 1.525 3,025,266 - 1.366
SUBTOTAL 243,111 79.77 166,037,634 73.333

21 29 *aArizona 4,607 1.512 2,717.866 1.200
22 20 *Washington 4,333 "1.422 4,130,163 1.823
23 25 Connecticut 4,308 1.414 3,107,576 1.372
24 16 *Wisconsin 3,854 1.266 4,705,335 2,077
25 23 *Kentucky 3,608 1.184 3,661,433 1.616
26 31 *Mississippi 3,374 1.107 2,520,638 ' 1.113
27 11 *Massachusetts 3,251 1.067 5,737,037 2.533
28 47 *pistrict of Columbia 3,145 1.032 637,651 .282
29 30 *Oregon 3,125 1.025 2,632,663 1.162
30 33 *Arkansas 2,909 .955 1.009

2,285,513
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Population
Rank

Individual State's Individual State's
% of 1980 National

1980 Prison

1980 General

Individual State's Individual Statels
% of 1980 National

Prison General State Population State Prison Population Population General Population
31 28 *colorado 2,784 .914 2,888,834 1.275
32 27 *Iowa 2,512 .824 2,913,387 1.286
33 32 Kansas 2,494 .818 2,363,208 1.043
34 21 Minnesota 2,001 .657 4,077,148 1.800
35 43  *Nevada’ 1,839 .603 799,184 .353

SUBTOTAL " '291,258 95.571 211,215,270 93.277
36 37 *New Mexico 1,478 .485 1,299,968 .574
37 48 *Delaware 1,339 .439 595,225 .263
38 34 West Virginia 1,248 .410 1,949,644 .861
39 35 “ Nebraska 1,239 .407 1,570,006 .693
40 39 Hawaii 990 .325 965,000 .426
41 36 *stah 932 .306 1,461,037 .645
42 51 Alaska 832 .273 400,481 177
43 38 *Maine 829 .272 1,124,660 .497
44 40 *Rhode Island 823 .270 947,154 .418
45 . 41 Idaho. 817 .268 943,935 .417
45 44 Montana " 746 .245 786,690 .347
47 45 South Dakota 635 .208 690,178 . .305
48 50 *Wyoming 490 .161 470,816 <208
49 a9 *yermont 476 .156 511,456 .226
50 42 *New Hampshire 325 .107 920,610 .406
51 46 North Dakota 302 .099 652,695 .288

TOTAL 1:304,.759 100.000.

(1) Prisoners in 1980, Bureau of Justice Statistics Bulletin, May 1981.

226,504,825

Preliminary figures subjec

(2) 1980 Census of Population and Housing, Advance Report, Bureau of the Census, April 1981. i

100.000

t to change.

*Indicates jurisdiction is either under direct court order or involved in litigation concerning the condition of the
entire state prison system or of a specific institution within a jurisdiction's correctional system. In addition
to the 37 jurisdictions presented on this report, the territories of Puerto Rico and the virgin Islands are also
-under court oxder.
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Mr. BurTON. Our next witness is our former colleague, the Sena-
tor from Iowa, Charles Grassley.

Senator, it is nice to have you before the committee.

You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON, CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A SENATOR IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF IOWA

Mr. GrassiLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is refreshing to come back over here and still see people that I
served with. Often I see many new faces and I have to get ac-
quainted with the people I am testifying before.

I certainly appreciate having the opportunity to testify before
the distinguished chairman from California as to the matter of
H.R. 6028, a bill which has an identical aim to that of S. 1422, a
bill which I introduced in the Senate on June 24, 1981.

I commend you on your timely scheduling of this hearing, timely
in the sense that it is only in the last 8 months that the adminis-
tration has endorsed the donation of surplus Federal property to
States for the construction of criminal justice facilities and specifi-
cally for the construction of prisons.

It is only in the last 2 months that S. 1422 was unanimously re-
ported by the full Senate Governmental Affairs Committee.

Cosponsors of the bill include Senators Glenn, Gorton, Cochran,
Domenici, Moynihan, Thurmond, Jackson, Durenberger, Danforth,
Schmitt, Hollings, Hayakawa, and Hawkins.

It has been argued that this additional exception will deplete
Federal property resources. This may be a plausible argument, but
nevertheless the need for this legislation is critical and I think
overriding to that argument.

Between 1978 and 1981, the number of State prisoners increased
from 268,189 to 329,122, according to the Bureau of dJustice
statistics. Thus, State systems have over the past few years had to
accommodate an increase of 60,000 beds.

The problem of overcrowding goes beyond corrections. Potential-
ly it leads to a circumvention of the overall public and criminal
justice system’s intent to deal with the violent offender in a
manner consistent with the gravity of the offense.

Probation is sometimes meted out instead of incarceration simply
because the judges are aware that there is currently no prison
space available for the offenders in prison.

I want to strongly endorse the goals which H.R. 6028 seeks to
achieve. These goals are identical to the aims of S. 1422, as I said
previously.

In my opinion, we will certainly want to utilize any already ex-
isting apparatus in order to save costs and time, given the problem
of prison overcrowding which is now before us.

Under the provisions of my bill, I believe that a more stream-
lined process will minimize response times between the Federal,
State, and local governments, utilize existing real property exper-
tise in GSA as well as the correctional expertise in the Department
of Justice, and minimize compliance restrictions on State and local
governments.
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assure you that in the continued spirit of blparmsan an
bi(};exflé?:l coopergtion we have experienced with this groposall 80
far, we in the Senate remain anxious to work with you in deve ﬁp—
ing’ the best possible mechanism to use for the distribution of this
prﬁ? ?; tg;) secret that States are currently faced with the question
of how to eliminate overcrowding in prisons so as to fashlgn pr(g
grams that rise to constitutionally acceptable levels of legality an
huSIi)lca:iI;?, cannot permit crime to go unpunished fo_r want pf g)lrlsfon
space, and for the present, prison is the only sanction available .lor
vioclent crime. A revolutionary breakthrough_ in the range of availa-
ble rehabilitative sanctions is not on the horizon at this time.

Mr. Chairman, I recognize that you always have more witnesses
than you can accommodate. I want to thank you for the opportung
ty to testify. If you have any questions I would be happy to respon
as best I can. Although I am not a member of the Senate Governi
mental Affairs Committee where the debate on this took plac_csa,t
have been following the debate. Right now I am trying to negotiate
it to consideration in the Senate.

[Mr. Grassley’s prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT ACTIVITIES AND TRANSPORTATION
HEARING ON H.R., 6028, APRIL 21, 1982

Mr. Chairman:

I certainly appreciate having the opportunity to testify
before the distinguished Chairman from California as to the
merits of H.R. 6028, a bill which has an identical aim as s.
1422, a bill which I introduced in the Senate on June 24,
1981. I commend you on your timely scheduling of this
hearing -- timely in the sense that it is only in the last
eight months that the Administration has endorsed the
donation of surplus federal'property to states for the
construction of criminal justice facilities and specifically
for the construction of Prisons. It is only in the last two
months that S. 1422 was unanimously reported by the Ffull
Senate Governmental Affairs Committee. Cosponsors of the
bill include Senators Glenﬁ; Gorton, Cochran, Domenici,
Moynihan, Thurmond, Jackson, Durenberger, Danforth, Schmitt,
Hollings, Hayakawa;a, and Hawkins.

It has been argued that this additional exception will
deplete federal Property resources. That may be true,

nevertheless, it is critically needed.
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Between 1978 and 1981, the number of state prisoners
incr;ased from 268,189 to 329,122; according to the Bureau
of Justice Statistics. Thus, state systems have over the
past few years had to accomodate an increase of 60,000 beds.
The problem of overcrowding goes beyond corrections.
Potentially it leads to a circumvention of the overall
public and criﬁinal justice system's intent to deal with th?
violent offender in a manner consistent with the gravity of
the offense. Probation is meted out instead of

. . e
incarceration simply because the judges are aware that ther

is currently no prison space available for the offenders in
prison. | |

I want to strongly endorse the goals which H.R. 6028
seeks to achieve. These go;ls are identical to the aims of
S. 1422. In my opinion, we will certaigly want to utilize
any already existing apparatus in order ,to save costs and
time. |

Under the provisions of my bill, I believe that a more
streamlined process will minimize response times between the
federal, state, and local governments, utilize existing real
property expertise in GSA as well as the correctional
expertise in th; Department of Justice, and minimize
compliance restrictions on state and local governments.

Let me assure you that in the continued spirit of
bipartisan and bicameral cooperation we have experienced
with this proposal so far, we in the Senate remain anxious
to work with you in developing the best possible mechanism

t
to use for the distribution of this property.
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It is no secret that states are currently faced with the
question of how to eliminate overcrowding in prisons so as
to fashion programs that rise to constitutionally acceptable
levels of legality and humanity. Society cannot permit
crime to go unpunished for want of prison space, and for the
present, prison is the only ganction available for violent
crime. A revolutionary breakthrough in the range of

available rehabilitative sanctions is not on the horizon.

Mr. Chairman, I recognize that you are operating under

time -.constraints, and want to again thank you for the

opportunity to testify.

Mr. BurToN. Senator, given the way this bill moved out of that
committee in the Senate, when do you think the full qenate will
act on it?

Is it just a matter of their acting after the budget compromise for
1986 has been reached? [Laughter.]

Mr. GraAssLEY. There are only two things holding it up. Do you
want my analysis?

Mr. BurToN. Is it just a scheduling matter?

Mr. GrassLEY. Basically there are two holds on it; one by Senator
Percy because he is interested in putting on his bill that would
mandate the disposal of more surplus property.

I believe you are aware of that bill which is pretty all-encompass-
ing.

Mr. BurToN. Is that the sell-off bill?

Mr. GrRASSLEY. Yes.

I have talked with him about that. I think we can get him to
withdraw his hold.

More importantly are the problems in Florida with the refugees
there. Senator Chiles has a hold on with regard to making the leg-
islation more binding

He would like to give a higher priority to this property and also
bind the Federal Government to some more expense in the conver-
sion of such property for facilities that Florida needs.

I have not had an opportunity to speak with Senator Chiles on
im iln-depth basis. Our conversations have gone on at the staff

evel.

There again, I think if I can tell Senator Chiles this and convince
him that this legislation has been worked out in considerable detail
between GSA, the Department of Justice, and competing interests
within the Senate, that he would not want to jeopardize the entire

3111 with his amendment which, frankly I think would slow it
own.
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I think he would back off from it, but we have not had a chance
to have that conversation yet.

Mr. Burton. I would think, as you report, that what the Senator
from Florida would like to do with the bill is to slow it down.
Speaking just for myself and for some other members in the sub-
committee, I think the bill as reintroduced by Congressman Zef-
eretti would get very favorable consideration.

I do not think we are interested in saying: “Whatever it is, take
it, make it a big prison, put some more Federal money in it.”

Mr. Grassrey. If it is all right with you, then, I could communi-
cate that to the gentleman.

Mr. BurtoN. That is my own personal opinion. { hope I will have
something to do with the legislation. Is not Senator Chiles on the
Committee on Governmental Affairs?

Mr. GrassLEY. I do not know.

Mr. BurTtoN. If he is still on the committee, he voted for it when
it passed. Maybe he is trying to get some bargaining leverage. That
is what I am saying. .

Mr. GrassLEY. I have not had a chance to review his participa-
tion on it.

Mzr. Burton. I think he was chairman of the subcommittee when
the good guys were in the majority over there. [Laughter.]

I would think if you talked to the Senator there might be some-
thing you could do. Maybe he is just looking for some leverage on
it.

Thank you for your comments. Mr. Walker?

Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We are looking for the good guys to get on the majority here.
[Laughter.]

You obviously are aware of the negotiations that have gone on.
Have you been bothered at all by the fact that the administration
seems to be going in two different directions as exemplified in Sen-
ator Percy’s approach that on the one hand we are talking about
selling off surplus property, while at the same time we propose
giving away correctional facilities?

We have surplus property receipts as a major budget item, and
yet we are talking about increasing the amount of property that we
dispose of and adding more purposes to it. ,

I am somewhat bothered by that. Has it been a bother or a frus-
tration to you?

Mr. GrassLey. I think you have to divide it into two different
levels of concern and interest in the administration. One is on the
general premise of getting rid of it which I think involves things
other than just how much Federal land the Federal Government
ought to manage. .

It also deals with the budgetary and fiscal problems that the
Federal Government is confronted with at this point as opposed to
what we are trying to accomplish, a specific purpose.

I think that a realistic view now obviously has to put our view on
the lower level because it is less controversial. It meets an immedi-
ate need and one in which we can accomplish in this legislative ses-
sion.

I do not see the two necessarily in conflict, frankly, as 1 viewed
it, because there are different goals to be accomplished.
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Mr. WALKER. Are you convinced th
t most of the property that
would be turned over for pu 3 i cilities wour
no{tvbe ot s O value?p rposes of correctional facilities would
e are talking about selling off $4 billion i
v worth of 1
faalllig aTlllcézlé at thg fiscal year 1984 budget. That is a ;)I(l)((ii llflg (:)l;'
. is i
and S going to have to be some awfully prime property
Obviously you have to convince i
yourself that the kind of -
lt{){nizlhgﬁ g:?;lélp};e usetzd t?“lcirtcorrectional facilities would n%t Ii)r: I:;?ll;a
operty that we a i i
{& thét a fair assessment? e BOmng to be selling off.
r. GRASSLEY. I would say basically in the consid i
_ . _ 1 s¢ eration of
legislation as we give priority to the .States for those faciliflzlie?.s tﬁlz

enue producing to the extent that the F deral G

the goal to be used for balancin t ot or rodacinn oy Ny
%\Jrl Watxen. Thons oo g the budget or reducing the deficit.

also want to thank you for your leadership in thi i
you have helpfed to raise the issue to the poinf Wherést?llt‘aerz. i]iv. glz)mk
chft?lcl:g fl';)r action in this session. e
Ink you should be congratulated for havi i

i . aving moved it along on

the enate side. Hopefully we can move something along on this
Thank you very much.

Mr. i
ity r. GRAssLEY. Thank you, gentlemen. I appreciate your hospital-
Mr. BurTon. Thank you. It is good to see you.

We will next hear f t X
for Senator Chiles [Lalfg}?%er}ie Honorable Dante Fascell speaking

You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANTE B FASCEL
. . L, A REPRESENTATIVE
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA .

Mr. FasceLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I have a pr .
quest be inserted in the reco?d.epared statement which I would re-

I\I\g %t:gTON. \;Vithoilé: objection, so ordered.
- LASCELL. 1 would first of all like to thank the subc i
tf;%r holding the hearings on this subject and the related sﬁg}g::%tsrex
e overall disposal question. Both are very important at this point.

I would like to address mysel ; :
I think that is a very vital ig:sef.' to the overall bill at another time,

Mr. BurTon. Is that the selloff bill?
%\d‘;o EiAdS(IB'EI:‘L.tYefi’ dthe so-called big selloff.
: . 1K€ to address H.R. 4450 today. The question. it
me, is this. Do you want t . < F briotitien fo
thia; o, I d{s posal?n 0 add another category of priorities for
seems to me that the evidence would be sufficient b i
. ! th
you get through with this record that the question of pr{sonef;girlli?

ties is of extremely high priority i .
Federal and local lgvel.g priority in our society today both at the

o e
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This merits and warrants the consideration of adding that as an-
other category for disposal purposes. All of you are familiar with
the problem in Florida, probably all too well.

I would submit that as bad as it is there that the problem exists
all over the country in one degree or another. We just unfortunate-
ly have not put the emphasis on our facilities that we need.

At the Federal level I must say that a valiant effort has been
made to do that. But we have the anomaly in Florida, for example,
where in trying to help out with Federal prisoners we have an ar-
rangement whereby they could be put in local jails until such time
as the Federals could pick them up and find a spot for them.

That was a nice cooperative arrangement until the Federal court
decided that we were overcrowding our local jails and now we are
under a court order to receive the overcrowding.

We are not very excited about putting people in the street that
we have gone to the trouble of convicting. The whole process of
catching up with that is massive, I might say.

The problem is massive and 1 am sure that other States and
other communities are facing this same problem. So where the
Federal Government has already acquired the property and if tax-
payers paid for it all, it does not make any difference how you
juggle this thing around. It is just taking money out of one pocket
and putting it in the cther for all practical purposes.

It seems to me, therefore, Mr. Chairman, that it is a high
priority and a loglcal public purpose at this time. It may not be for-
ever, but at this time.

Therefore, it warrants the con51derat10n Wh1ch this bill seeks to
give it.

Thank you very much.

[Mr. Fascell’s prepared statement follows]
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STATEMENT .OF CONGRESSMAN DANTE FASCELL BEFORE THE GOVERNMENT ACTIVITIES
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE HOUSE GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS COMMITTEE IN SUPPORT OF
H.R. 4450.

April 21, 1982

Mr. Chairman, as a cosponsor of H.R. 4450, to authorize the

_disposal of surplus real property to State and local governments at no

cost for use as correctional facilities, I appreciate having this oppor-
tunity to appear before you.

The Congress enacted the Federal Property and Administrative
Services Act in 1949. This legislation, along with subsequent ameedments,
takes note of the belief that federal property which is no longer required-
by the federal government should be donated to State and local governments
for certain, specific public benefit uses. These include health, education,
recreation and airport purposes. The theory then and now has been that the
American people paid for this property with their taxes and should be
entitled to continue to benefit from it and not pay for it twice through a
requirement that States and local governments should have to purchase it.

Unfortunately, our State and local prison facilities are literally
bursting at the seams. In my own district, Dade Ceunty, Florida, is under a
federal court orxder to relieve overcrowding in its jails and the State of
Florida is presently undertaking a prison expansion program.

I am pleased that our law enforcement agencies have been successful
in their efforts to apprehend criminals and keep them off the streets. However,
they are under extreme pressure to try to find the funds and suitable facilities
for housing them. It seems to me to be a logical solution to amend the
Federal Property Act to extend its provisions for donation to States and
local gowernments for correctional facility purposes.

The nation has been made keenly aware of the prqblems South Florida
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Florida has had with increased crime through extensive national media
coverage. However, I do not believe that we have a monopoly on this
situation. Crime is unfortunately endemic throughout the country and,
particularly, in large urban areas. There is considerable public clamor
for reformed judicial procedures, bond reform and other measures which
will ensure that dangerous criminals will be kept off the streets for the
safety of the community. I support these efforts. However, they will also
result in the need for additional space to house prisoners.

The recession and the shafp reduction of federal spending for many
programs have placed states and localities under ever—increaéing financial
strains. It will be all they can do to construét and maintain new prison
facilities, much less have to purchase the land on which to build them.
Providing surplus federal land under the discounted conveyance principle
will be a tremendous help to the States in protecting law-abiding citizens
of our communities. I urge your support and approval of this legislation.

11&; f%gﬁlrﬁgl,vérrll‘g zlll)léa)lgg.g for n}ys.elf and some of the other mem-
bers of the subcommittee is that it is consistent and logical to place
this into the list of permissive activities where the Federal Govern-
ment can make land available at no cost to a State and local gov-
erimen’ ¢ fecl that it has to be prioritized. I think the GSA, in
their wisdom, if they have a correctional facility that they are not
going to do anything with, rather than have it stand around and

get rats and vandalism or whatever, that could then be utilized by
the locals for correctional institutions.

Mr. FasceLl. Mr. Chairman, I agree with you. I think the proc-

esses which have evolved as a result of the law being in effect are
sufficient for whatever protection is necessary.

I have had considerable experience in the years I have been here
with that process. I must say that GSA has been extremely respon-
sive and very careful in these determinations in assuring that the
public purpose is satisfagtorily fulfilled and that the Federal Gov-

is duly protected. '
er%%lgnﬁ;ig ozelz'sight. There are other committees which have
oversight over that process. 1 do not have any concern about that
atI%uié simply to put it in the categories and then let the normal
process take over. Let everybody make their case; if they can make
a case, fine. If they cannot, then that is it. o L .

Mr. BurToN. They will not have the excuse: yVell, it is going to
take us 100 years because this is something new. :

Mr. FasceLL. Right.
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Mr. BurToN. Do you know what Senator Chiles is thinking about
this bill?

Mr. FasceLL. I have not had a chance to talk with him. If this
committee is involved in some way and would like to do it——

Mr. BurTton. I think Senator Grassley will take care of that. I
know he is on the committee. I am sure he is still on the subcom-
mittee. :

Mr. FasceLL. I have not talked with the Senator even about this
specific process or even the overall bill. I have worked with him on
a lot of other matters, obviously. I know that he is the kind of

person that wants to tackle the problem. We have one in Florida
and he would like to get it solved.

Besides that, we are all running for office.
Mr. BurTon. Not all of us are. [Laughter.]
Mr. Walker?

Mr. WALKER. I have no questicns.

Mi FasceLL. I detected a big smile on your face. Thank you very
much. ’

Mr. BurTton. Thank you.

Our next witness is Jeffrey Harris, Deputy Associate Attorney
General, Department of Justice.

He was formerly the Executive Director of the Task Force on
Violent Crime. :

- Welcome; you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF JEFFREY HARRIS, DEPUTY ASSOCIATE
ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. i¥ARris. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for the opportunity to present the views of the
Department of Justice on H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028, both of which
would facilitate the disposal of surpius Federal property to States
and localities for correctional use.

The Department strongly endorses in principle the facilitation of
such dispositions. In addition, we greatly prefer the framework for
such dispositions contained in H.R. 4450 and support that bill with
certain drafting changes.

We cannot support H.R. 6028 in its present form.
Mr. BurtroN. Why?

Mr. HArris. I will touch on that in a moment. If you would
prefer, I will answer it now.

Mr. Burton. I would prefer that you answer it now.

Mr. Hargris. The reason is that H.R. 6028 provides that the sur-
plus property would be transferred to the Attorney General who
would then enter into the sale or lease of such property.

We feel, based upon the number of contemplated transfers, that
this is an inefficient way of doing it and that the GSA ought to dis-
pose of the property by lease, sale, or donation, whatever it would
be, as they have done, for example, in the wildlife area. .

Mr. Burron. That is a good example. Thank you.

Mr. Hagrris. Let me begin by supplying some essential back-
ground. The severe overcrowding of State and local correctional
facilities is well known and well documented.

s



38

The U.S. prison population expanded in the first 6 months of .

1981 at more than double the rate of 1980. Since 1976 the popula-
tion has increased by 50 percent. . ‘

This overcrowding is perhaps the major problem confronting the
Nation’s criminal justice system. To deal with this problem, the At-
torney General’s Task Force on Violent Crime, on which I served
as Executive Director, recommended the establishment of a pro-
gram to facilitate the donation of suitable surplus Federal proper-
ties to States and localities for correctional use. .

The Attorney General has endorsed this recommendation and
the Department has begun to implement it. _

The first step in the implementation process was the establish-
ment of a surplus properties clearinghouse in the Bureau of Pris-
ons.

Mr. BurtoNn. Is that under the Attorney General? Is the Bureau
of Prisons somewhere under Justice and the Attorney General?

Mr. HARgris. Yes.

Mr. BurtoN. He has established a clearinghouse?

Mr. Harris. That is right. .

Mr. BurToN. We would like to use the clearinghouse concept for
correctional facilities, also. That is the way we give the property to
HHS and to other organizations. The Bureau of Prisons could use
the clearinghouse to do it.’ . .

Mr. Harris. The clearinghouse merely is a so-called marriage
counselor in this arrangement. They basically receive requests
from States and they attempt to survey property available.

Mr. BurtoN. And then they go back to the GSA?

Mr. Harris. They put the State together with the GSA.

Mr. BurTtoN. We want to eliminate the middle man. o

Mr. Harris. The middle man, unfortunately, has the expertise in
leasing and managing property and also based on the number of
transfers, the middle man can more efficiently do it, that is, cost-
efficently. ] .

Mr. BurtoN. How many transfers do you think there will be for
correctional facilities. .

Mr. Harris. It is hard to say exactly. My guess is somewhere be-
tween 6 and 12 per year. ’

Mr. BurtoN. That will really tax the Attorney General’s office.

Mr. Harris. It will not tax it, but to have a separate entity set
up to begin to lease, sell, or donate property when the Federal Gov-
ernment already has an agency which is tasked with doing precise-
ly that, does not make sense to our way of thinking. o

Mr. BurtoN. What we are trying to do is to correlate this with
the existing law. o _ .

Mr. Harris. We prefer to track it with existing law in the wild-
life area. L

Mr. BurToN. You do not pass legislation. _

Mr. Harris. No, but you asked our opinion. That is why we are
testifying. .

We would prefer the scheme that has been used for 30 years in
the wildlife area; namely, that after the properties are identified,
GSA does the lease or the sale of the property. '

Mr. Burton. I think communities view protecting fish and birds
differently than they view prisons in their backyard.
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You may proceed.

Mr. Harris. The clearinghouse was established in July of last
year. Its function is to assist State and local correctional agencies
in learning about and acquiring suitable surplus properties.

In this effort, the clearinghouse works closely with the GSA, the
agency responsible for processing and determining applications for
surplus Federal property.

To date, the clearinghouse has had over 100 inquiries from inter-
ested States and localities and is helping to expedite many requests
for particular parcels of property.

Thanks to the clearinghouse and outstanding cooperation from
GSA at all levels, there have been a number of transfers of surplus
properties for conversion to correctional use. Several others are
pending.

Under present law, transfers for correctional use can be made
only for fair market value in most cases. Because of the critical
nature of the need for additional prison and jail space, the task
force on violent crime recommended legislation which would
permit donation or discounted sale of surplus property to States
and localities for correctional use.

The Attorney General has endorsed this recommendation. Both
bills under consideration would accomplish this goal. The
Department supports H.R. 4450, with the changes suggested below.
For the reasons stated below, the Department cannot support H.R.
6028 in its present form. .

H.R. 4450 authorizes the Administrator of GSA, upon recommen-
dation of the Attorney General, to donate surplus property to any
State for the construction and modification of criminal justice facil-
ities, including courts, offices, and training facilities as well as cor-
rectional facilities.

The most pressing need at the State and local level is for correc-
tional facilities. We, therefore, strongly recommend that the bill’s
coverage be limited accordingly to focus its benefits where they are
most needed; namely, for correctional facilities.

Second, the legislation as now written authorizes donation of sur-
plus property to States and municipalities. In order to clarify the

- definition of eligible recipients and to make the proposed bill con-

sistent with existing property donation laws, we suggest permitting
transfers to States and any political subdivisions or instrumental-
ities thereof.

Third, there is a need to provide for monitoring by GSA to insure
continued appropriate use of the properties conveyed and to pro-
vide for reversion to GSA in the event of use inconsistent with the
purpose for which the property was originally furnished.

The Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs adopted all
these suggestions in reporting a bill, S. 1422, which is virtually
identical to H.R. 4450.

I have attached a copy of S. 1422 as reported by the committee as
well as the committee’s report on the bill to my prepared state-
ment and would ask that these be placed in the record at this time.

Mr. Burton. Without objection, so ordered.

[See pp. 42-64.]

Mr. Harris. If similar changes are made to H.R. 4450, the
Department would support its enactment.

entne
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The Department of Justice recommends one different amend-
ment, however. Specifically, we suggest that the bill be amended to
authorize and not require the conveyance of property for use as
correctional facilities at no cost.

We also recommend that the Administrator be authorized to
convey property for use as correctional properties at less than fair
market value.

Although the administration’s policy with respect to transfer of
property for use as correctional facilities has not changed, we be-
lieve the changes we are suggesting will give the Government the
ﬂeﬁcibility it needs to operate the program efficiently and success-
fully.

This goes to something that Congressman Fasceil mentioned that
the day may come when we work our way out of this critical situa-
tion for corrections. At that time the Government may not feel it is
essential to donate the property.

H.R. 6028

Under H.R. 6028, GSA would assign to the Attorney General sur-
plus real property recommended by the Attorney General as
needed for correctional use.

The Attorney General would then fix the sale or lease value of
the property and sell or lease it to the requesting State or political
subdivision.

In fixing the property’s value, the Attorney General is permitted
to take into consideration any benefit which may accrue to the
United States from use of the property by the transferee.

This provision would presumably allow a sale or lease at a dis-
counted value or at no cost. Other provisions of the proposed legis-
lation would allow GSA and the Department to monitor the use of
the property by the transferee.

Existing provisions of the law governing disposal of surplus
Federal property—the Federal Property and Administrative Serv-
ices Act of 1949, as amended—authorize disposal of such property
at no cost to the recipient for a number of specified purposes, such
as educational and recreational use.

H.R. 6028 parallels these existing provisions. In spite of this con-
sistency, the Department prefers H.R. 4450 with the suggested
changes.

H.R. 6028 would require the Department to establish a real prop-
erty unit to administer the correctional disposal program.

Under the scheme envisioned by the bill, the Department would
have to solicit and review formal applications for surplus sites sub-
mitted by correctional agencies, determine a discount value for the
property, prepare and deliver the deed and monitor compliance
With the conditions of transfer.

Current departmental budget constraints would not permit ade-
quate performance of this function without additional resources.

Moreover, the establishment of a real property disposal bureauc-
racy within the Department would be a wasteful duplication of a
capability already existing in GSA. It is far preferable for GSA to
act as the disposal agency for correctional transfers, with the
Department playing an advisory role,
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As I noted earlier, the proposed bill parallels existin rovisi
of the Federal Property and Administra}%ive Services Acz‘t%:r é)f (1)31185;02:
anlljenéied. T ,

nder ese existing provisions, we understand
Deparpment_of Education and the Department of the Inte:'}ilc? h;}\::
established in-house real property disposal services to administer
the statutory programs providing for disposal of surplus real prop-
erty for educational and recreational purposes, respectively.

While this may be appropriate for these large-scale disposal pro-
%ramls, (;:he more modest ratelof disposal expected under the correc-
tggg bylg)gfl program wouid be much more effectively adminis-

Accordingly, the Department cannot support H.R. 6028 in its
present form. Instead, we strongly recommend an amendment in
the nature of a substitute to conform with the provisions of S. 1422
as reported by the Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs,

I would be pleased to answer any questions you may have

Thank you. ‘

[Mr. Harris’ prepared statement, with attachments, follows:]
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STATEMENT : ~-

OF.

JEFFREY HARRIS
DEPUTY ASSOCIATE ATTORNEY GENERAL

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to present the views of the
Department of Justice on H.R. 4450 and H.R. 6028, both of which
would facilitate the disposal of surplus federal property to
states and localities for correctional use. The Department
strongly endorses in principle the .facilitation of such aispo-
sitions. 1In addition, we greatly prefer the framework for
such dispositions contained in H.R. 4450 and support that bill
with certain drafting changes. We cannot support H.R. 6028 in
its present form.

Let me begin by supplying some essential background. The
severe overcrowding of state and local correctional facilities
is well-known and well-documented. The United States prison
population expanded in the first six months of 1981 at more than
double the rate of 1980. Since 1976 the population has increased
by 50 percent. This overcrowding is perhaps the major problem
confronting the nation's criminal justice system. To deal with
this problem, the Attorney General's Task Force on Violent Crime,
which I served as Executive Director, recommended the establish-
ment of a program to facilitate the donation of suitable surplus
federal properties to states and localities for correctional use.
The Attorney General has endorsed this recommendation and the
Department has begun to implement it.

The first step in the implementation process was the estab-

jishment of a surplus properties clearinghouse in the Bureau of

J——
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Prisons. The clearinghouse was established in July of last year.

Its function is to assist state and local correctional agencies
in learning about and acgquiring suitable surplus properties. 1In

this effort, the clearinghouse works closely with the General

Services Administration (GSA), the agency responsible for processing

and determining applications for surplus federal property. To

date, the clearinghouse has had over 100 inquiries from interested

states and localities and is helping to expedite many requests for

particular parcels of property. Thanks to the clearinghouse and

outstanding cooperation from GSA at all levels, there have been
a number of transfers of surplus properties for conversion to

correctional use. Several others are pending.

Under present law, transfers for correctional use can be

made only for fair market value in most cases. Because of the

critical nature of the need for additional prison and jail space,
the Task Force on Violent Crime recommended legislation which
would permit donation or discounted sale of surplus property to

states and localities for correctional use. The Attérney General

has endorsed this recommendation. Both bills under consideration

would accomplish this goal. The Department supports H.R. 4450,

with the changes suggested below. For the reasons stated below,

the Department cannot support H.R. 6028 in its present form.

H.R. 4450

H.R. 4450 authorizes the Administrator of GSA, upon recommen-—

dation of the Attorney General, to donate surplus property to any

]
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state for the construction and modification of criminal justice
facilities, including courts, offices and training facilities !
as well as correctional facilities. The most pressing need at
the state and local level is for gorrectional facilities. We,
therefore, strongly recommend that the bill's coverage be limited

accordingly to focus its benefits where they are most needed.

Second, the legislation as now written authorizes donation i
of surplus property to states and municipalities. In orxder to
clarify the definition of eligible recipients and to make the
proposed bill consistent with existing property donation laws,
we suggest permitting transfers to states and any political

subdivisions or instrumentalities thereof. |

Third, there is a need to provide for monitoring by GSA to

ensure continued appropriate use of the properties conVeyeé and

to provide for reversion to GSA in the event of use inconsistent

with the purpose for which the property was originally furnished.

The Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs adopted all |
these suggestions in reporting a bill, S. 1422, virtually identical i
to H.R. 4450. I have attached a copy of §. 1422 as reported by
the Committee as well as the Committee's report on the pill. If
similar changes are made to H.R. 4450, the Department would
support its enactment. The Department of Justice-recom?ends one
different amendment, however. Specifically. we suggest that the
bill be amended to authqrize and not require the conveyance of

property for use as correctional facilities at no cost. We also
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recommend that the Administrator be authorized to convey property
for use as correctional properties at less than fair market value.
Although the Administration's policy with respect to transfer of
property for use as correctional facilities has not changed, we
believe the changes we are suggesting will give the government

the flexibility it needs to operate the program efficiently and

successfully.

H.R. 6028

Under H.R. 6028, GSA would assign to the Attorney General
surplus real property recommended by the Attorney General as
needed for correctional use. The Attorney General would then fix
the sale or lease value of the property and sell or lease it to
the réquesting state or political subdivision. In fixing the
property's value, the Attorney General is permitted to take into
consideration any benefit which may accrue to the United States
from use of the property by the transferee. This provision would
presumably allow a sale br lease at a discounted value or at no
cost. Other provisions of the proposed legislation would allow
GSA and the Department to monitor the use of the property by the
transferee. '

Existing provisions of the law governing disposal of surplus
federal property (the Federal Property and Administrative Services
Act of 1949, as amended) authorize disposal of such property at
no cost to the recipient for a number of specified purposes, such

as educational and recreational use. H.R. 6028 parallels these

L
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existing provisions. 1In spite of this consistency, the Department
prefers H.R. 4450 with the suggested changes.

H.R. 6028 would require the Department to establish a real
property unit to administer the correctional disposal program.
Under the scheme envisioned by the bill, the Department would
have to solicit and review formal applications for surplus sites
submitted by correctional agencies, determine a discount value
for the property, prepare and deliver the deed and monitor
compliance with the conditions of transfer. Current Departmental
budget constraints would not permit adequate performance of this
function without additional resources. Moreover, the establish-~-
ment of a real property disposal bureaucracy within the Department
would be a wasteful duplication of a capability already existing
in GSA. It is far preferable for GSA to act as the disposal
‘agency for correctional transfers, with the Department playing
an advisory role.

As I noted earlier, the proposed bill parallels existing
provisions of the Federal Property and Administrative Services
Act of 1949, as amended. Under these existing provisions, we
understand that the Department of Education and the Department
of Interior have established in-house real property disposal
services to administer the statutory programs providing for
disposal of surplus real property for educational and recreational
purposes, respectively. While this may be appropriate for these

large-scale disposal programs, the more modest rate of disposal
expected under the correctional disposal program would be much
more effectively administered by GSA.

Accordingly, the Department cannot support H.R. 6028 in its
present form. Instead, we strongly recommend an amendment in the
nature oﬁ a substitute to conform with the provisions of S. 1422,

as reported by the Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs.

I would be pleasgd to answer any questions you may have.
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Calendar No. 458
MO G 1422
[Report No. 97-322]

To authorize the donation of surplus property to any State for the construction
and modernization of criminal justice facilities.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

JUNE 24 (legislative day, June 1), 1981

Mr. GrassLEY (for himself, Mr. CocHrAN, Mr. DoMENICI, Mr. MoyNimaN, Mr.
JACKSON, Mr. GORTON, Mr. DanrorTH, Mr. ScumITT, Mr. Hornings,
Mr. DURENBERGER, Mrs. Hawxkins, Mr. Hayakawa, and Mr. GLENN) in-
troduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred to the Com-

mittee on quernmental Affairs
MarcH 16 (legislative day, FEBRUARY 22), 1982
Reported by Mr. STEVENS, with an amendment in the nature of a substitute

[Strike out all after the enacting clause and insert the part printed in italic)

A BILL

To authorize the donation of surplus property to any State for

the construction and modernization of criminal justice facili-
ties.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 twes of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
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eation of offenders or for the supervision of pa-
rolees;
eare or treatment;
“7) fneilities used for the treatment; preven-
tion; eontrol; or reduetion of nareotie nddietion:
i) eorreetionst faeilities: and

justiee purpese in the State:
fél%eéf&eﬂibies;hﬁﬁ&}eq";ia : Li  and whl
strueted:

“D) The term ‘modernization’ means any pro-
gram or projeet designed to improve the eperstion eof
eriminal justiee fweilities in any State; ineluding pref-
eets designed o improve tho eare of and the rohabili
tion of individuals subjoet to the eriminal justice
syster-
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“) The term ‘State’ means each of the several
S%&%esjﬂqep~mﬂ'%e_fgm&7§he%mmeﬁweﬁ&thef
londs; the Trust Territery of the Paeifie Islands; and

)

5 the Commonwenlth of the Nerthern Marians Istands—

> v o

6 That section 203 of the Federal Property and Administrative
7 Services Act of 1949 as amended (40 U.S.C. 484), is further
8 amended by adding at the end thereof the following new sub-
9 section:
10 “(p)(1) Under such regulations as he may prescribe, the
11 Administrator is authorized in his discretion to transfer or
12 convey to the several States, the District of Columbia, the
18 Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, American Samog,
14 the Virgin Islands, the Trust Territory of the Pacific Is-
15 lands, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands,
16 or any political subdivision or instrumentality thereof, sur-
17 plus property determined by the Attorney General to be re-
18 quired for correctional facility use by the authorized transfer-
19 ee or grantee under an appropriate program or project for the
90 care or rehabilitation of criminal offenders as approved by
91 the Attorney General. Transfers or conveyance under this
99 authority shall be made by the Administrator without mone-
98 tary consideration to the United States.

24 “(9) The deed of conveyance of any surplus real proper-

25 ty disposed of under the provisions of this subsection—
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5

“(4) shall provide that all such property shall be
used and maintained for the purpose for which it was
conveyed in perpetuity, and that in the event the prop-
erty ceases to be used or maintained for that purpose,
all or any portion of the property shall, in its then ex-
wsting condition, at the option of the United States,
revert to the United States; and

“(B) may contain such additional terms, reserva-
tions, restrictions, and conditions as may be deter-
mined by the Administrator to be necessary to sofe-
guard the interests of the United States.

“(3) With respect to surplus real property conveyed pur-

suant to this subsection, the Administrator is authorized and

directed—

“(4) to determine and enforce complidnce with the
terms, conditions, reservations, and restrictions con-
tained in any instrument by which such transfer was
made;

“(B) to reform, correct, or amend any such in-
strument by the execution of a corrective reformative or
amendatory instrument where necessary to correct such
instrument or to conform such tramsfer to the require-
ments of applicable law; and

“(C) to (i) grant releases from any of the terms,

conditions, reservations, and restrictions contained n,
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and (ii) convey, quitclaim, or release to the transferee
or other eligible user any rght or interest reserved to
the United States by any instrument by which such
transfer was made, if he determines that the property
so transferred no longer serves the purpose for which it
was transferred, or that such release, conveyance, or
quitclaim deed will not prevent accomplishment of the
purpose for which such property was so transferred:

Provided, That any such release, conveyance, or quit-

claim deed may be granted on, or made subject to, such

terms and conditions as he or she skall deem necessary
- to protect or advance the interests of the United

States.”.

SEc. 2. The first sentence of subsection (o) of section
203 of the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act
of 1949, as amended (40 U.8.C. 484(0)), is further amended
by revising the first sentence of such subsection to read as
follows:

“(0) The Administrator with respect to personal proper-
ty donated under subsection (j) of this section and with re-
spect to personal or real property transferred or conveyanced
under subsection (p) of this section, and the head of each
executive agency disposing of real property under subsection
(k) of this section, shall submit during the calendar quarter

following the close of each fiscal year a report to the Senate
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7
(or to the Secretary of the Senate if the Senate is mot in
session) and to the House of Representatives (or to the Clerk
of the House if the House is not in éession) showing tﬁe ac-
quisition cost of all personal property so donated and of all

real property so disposed of during the preceding fiscal

year.”.
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Mr, Stevens, from the Committee on Governmental Affairs,
submitted the following ’

REPORT
[To accompany S. 1422}

The Committee on Governmental A ffairs, to which was referred the
bill (S. 1422) to authorize the donation of surplus property to any
State for the construction and modernization of eriminal justice facili-
ties, having considered the same, reports favorably thereon with an
amendment and recommends that the bill as amended do pass.

I. BACKGROUND AND SUMMARY

Prison overcrowding is a problem rapidly reaching crisis propor-
tions. The United States prison population expanded in the first six
months of 1981 at more than double the rate of 1980. Since 1976, the
population has increased by 50 percent.
One of the forces driving the higher incarceration rate is the increase
. ~ e in violent crime, and the public reaction to such crimes. The number
‘ of inmates who committed crimes against persons was between 40 and
60 percent in 1980, an increase of more than 100 percent in ten years.
Many states have responded to increasing violence by passing manda-
, : tory sentencing laws, many of which disallow parole. These longer
‘ sentences and a higher rate of prosecutions and convictions have se-
verely strained prison capacity. Since 1975, the prison population has
grown by 55 pe